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Personnel Records Retention and Destruction

Documentation 
Agencies should have written policies regarding what paperwork is kept in personnel files, where files are stored and who has access to them.  Personnel files should be kept in a locked file cabinet.   At minimum personnel files should contain: resume, hire letter (if provided), documentation of any licensure or certification required for the position, I-9 and corresponding documentation[footnoteRef:1], documentation of trainings attended, employee evaluations, documentation of salary increases, changes in employee status such as promotion and date of change, and disciplinary write up and/or corrective action plans.  [1:  The I-9 form can be requested for inspection by employees of federal agencies such as Department of Justice.  Due to this I-9 forms may be kept in a separate file to make it easier to produce for inspection.  For more information:  https://www.uscis.gov/i-9-central/retain-store-form-i-9/storing-form-i-9] 


Retention & Destruction
Retention guidelines and laws may vary from state to state and state guidelines or laws may conflict with federal laws.  In the case of a conflict, agencies should follow the more conservative law. 
Personnel records should be destroyed in accordance with federal laws such as Americans with Disability Act (ADA), Age Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA), Civil Rights, Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and others.   The agency should use a shredding service that works with the destruction of confidential paper records.  If the agency keeps personnel records electronically, the same destruction timelines should be followed as those for paper records.  For electronic records the hard drive where the records are kept should be destroyed in compliance with Department of Defense (DOD) protocol DOD_5220.22_M. 
The ADA, which applies to businesses with more than 15 employees, and the ADEA, which applies to those companies with 20 or more, both require that all records be kept for at least a year after an employee's departure.
The ADA and ADEA not only prescribe regulations for maintaining employee documents but also require that companies maintain resumes and other application materials for one year or, in the case of the ADEA, two years if the employee is over the age of 40. These stipulations are in place in order to examine corporate hiring practices in the case of an employment discrimination suit.

In addition to the ADA and ADEA, a number of other pieces of federal legislation require the retention of certain employee documents. FMLA requires that any medical documentation related to leaves taken be retained for three years. The Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) requires that any documents regarding work-related illnesses or injuries be kept for a minimum of five years, or, in very extreme cases involving toxic materials or pathogens, for 30 years.
For more information on federal laws related to destruction please go to http://www.mncpa.org/publications/footnote/2013-06/employee-record-a

For more information or assistance, please contact NNEDV’s Capacity TA Team at capacity_ta@nnedv.org.
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